



The Politics of Transgender Health Misinformation

Thomas J Billarda,b

^aSchool of Communication, Northwestern University, Evanston, USA; ^bCenter for Applied Transgender Studies, Chicago, USA

Keywords Health and human rights; transgender right; transgender youth; misinformation; disinformation

The rapid increase in public awareness of and attention to transgender people in the United States of America has come with a commensurate increase in the amount of misinformation about trans people circulating in both media and the political arena. Specifically, health misinformation has become a central feature of public discourse on transgender rights, where it has been mobilized to advance state and federal policies that limit (or, in extreme cases, prohibit) the provision of transition-related health care. These policies not only deny trans people (and, in particular, trans youth) access to necessary care, but also diminish trans people's social outcomes and restrict their human rights (Billard, 2023; Hughto et al., 2021). For example, the Save Adolescents from Experimentation (SAFE) act signed into law in Arkansas in 2021 was motivated by a coordinated disinformation campaign, including sponsored posts on digital platforms like Facebook paid for by conservative advocacy organizations that contained misinformation about the safety and costs of care for trans youth. The SAFE law bans the provision of transition-related care for trans people under 18, prohibits doctors from referring patients to other providers for such treatments, and prohibits insurance from covering transition-related care. The SAFE law was also only one of over 150 misinformation-motivated bills targeting trans youth proposed in 2021. In 2023, as of mid-October, legislation targeting trans people has been introduced in 49 states and passed in 23, with a further 35 bills introduced federally in Congress. On July 27, the Republican-controlled U.S. House Committee on the Judiciary held a hearing on "The Dangers and Due Process Violations of 'Gender-Affirming Care," which claimed to "examine and expose how children are being coerced by adults in positions of authority into life-altering and medically questionable gender transition procedures without full understanding of the meaning or impact" (House of Representatives Judiciary Committee, 2023). The two-and-a-half-hour hearing, which featured testimony from four anti-trans campaigners (including a representative of a Southern Poverty Law Centerdesignated hate group, the Family Research Council), peddled known misinformation about the nature and process of transition-related care alongside demonizing myths about trans people.

What this recent spate of misinformation-driven legislative activity targeting trans people makes clear is the profound *political* significance of what might otherwise be considered merely *health* misinformation. In this essay, I expand upon this point, arguing that health misinformation has implications that extend far beyond health behavior,



entwining with political misinformation in insidious ways that motivate hostile political actions and prejudicial opinion-formation. In short, I argue, health misinformation is not just a public health problem; it is a human rights problem of profound significance to the study of political communication.

The Health and Human Rights Perspective

My argument takes as its foundation a general Health and Human Rights (HHR) perspective, recognizing the complex interdependencies between the health of populations and the human rights due to all people. Since the late 1980s, when the Global Program on AIDS at the World Health Organization centered human rights concerns in its public health strategy for combatting HIV/AIDS, HHR has emerged as an expansive area of inquiry united by a number of shared premises (Mann et al., 1994; see also Gruskin & Tarantola, 2010; Gruskin et al., 2007): First, health is a human right. Second, the deprivation of human rights negatively impacts health. Third, human rights and access to health care are deeply entwined, as (a) various social, cultural, and political institutions structure access to health care and as (b) health care systems play an important role in determining what rights people get access to.

The link between health and human rights is particularly salient for transgender people globally (Marks, 2006; Winter et al., 2016). As articulated in the 2007 Yogyakarta Principles and their 2017 extension, trans people are consistently denied access to the care they need, the denial of that care often leads to barriers to accessing basic rights, and trans youth are especially deprived because they lack legal and medical autonomy (Suess Schwend, 2020; see also Inwards-Breland et al., 2021). Consider, for example, the push to depathologize transgender identity in the eleventh revision of the World Health Organization's Manual of International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems (ICD-11). Depathologization was achieved by removing gender identity from the chapter on mental disorders and placing it in a new chapter on sexual health. This depathologization (for countries that abide it) not only influences what care trans people are provided and can access, but also what rights they are afforded. In Russia, for instance, trans people are categorically denied access to driver's licenses on the grounds that their "mental illness" renders them unfit to drive. Reclassifying trans identity as a concern pertaining to sexual health (like reproductive care), instead of a mental disorder, would remove that barrier to obtaining government identification, which is often required to access basic rights.

In the United States, there are countless other ways that access to health care determines the rights trans people are afforded. For example, many states require multiple psychiatrists to authorize gender marker changes on identification documents (which already presupposes access to mental health care), and which in turn opens trans people up to harassment and discrimination in contexts where their lived gender identity is incongruent with the marker on the documents they present people (e.g., Mann, 2021). This state of affairs is still worse for trans people of color in the U.S., who have historically been less likely than their white counterparts to receive the legal and medical resources necessary to access care and care-dependent rights (Inwards-Breland et al., 2021), on top of the other racist human rights exclusions they experience (e.g., Singh, 2013).

In the context of transgender (in)equality, HHR serves as a conceptual bridge point between health and politics, providing as a lens that allows us to see how efforts to undermine trans rights are intimately tied to efforts to legally prevent access to transition-related care. Policies that prevent, if not prohibit, trans people from accessing necessary care deprive them of basic rights, and that deprivation of rights, in turn, diminishes basic quality of life. Moreover, the HHR framework allows us to see how the health misinformation mobilized to support anti-trans policies simultaneously and in mutually reinforcing ways targets both trans health care access *and* trans human rights.

The Nature and Consequences of Anti-Transgender Health Misinformation

I have argued elsewhere that misinformation has become "the defining feature of public discourse on transgender rights" in the United States (Billard, 2023, p. 235). That is to say, current public debate about trans rights is shaped by a variety of often health-related misinformational claims with which opponents justify their opposition to trans rights and which trans people and allies expend considerable efforts to rebut. The dominant types of transgender health misinformation include:

- (1) **definitional misinformation**, which is misinformation about what transition-related health care actually is and what it does such as claims that prepubescent children are being given harmful cross-sex hormones to induce puberty in the sex opposite to that which they were assigned at birth, when actually peripubescent youth are provided safe and reversible "puberty blockers" that delay the onset of the puberty their body would naturally induce until an age at which they are old enough to decide to either come off puberty blockers or undergo hormone replacement therapy (HRT) (e.g., Coleman et al., 2022; Mahfouda et al., 2019; Rew et al., 2021);
- (2) misinformation about the accessibility of trans care—such as claims that youth who express inconsistencies in gender presentation are pressured by medical providers to undergo medical transition, when actually there are a limited number of providers from whom youth can receive gender-affirming care, which they generally must do with dual parental consent, after psychiatric assessment and a period of social transition, and with approval from health insurance providers (e.g., Coleman et al., 2022; Kimberly et al., 2018; Mahfouda et al., 2019);
- (3) misinformation about the safety of trans care—such as claims that transition-related care (and in particular HRT) is experimental in nature and likely harmful to the body, when actually HRT (among other kinds of transition-related care) is medically safe and consists of treatments routinely provided to cisgender (i.e., non-transgender) patients (e.g., Weinand & Safer, 2015);
- (4) **misinformation about the cost of trans care**—such as claims that providing transition-related care place financial burdens on public services like Medicare and military-provided insurance and drive up private insurance rates, when actually the cost to provide all members transition-related care equates to \$0.22 per month per member (PMPM) for military-provided insurance and between \$0.016 and \$0.06 PMPM for private insurance (Baker & Restar, 2022; Belkin, 2015; Padula et al., 2016);
- (5) **misinformation about "desistance,"** or the frequency with which people "cease to be trans" or "detransition" such as claims that over half of youth who identify as



- trans "grow out of it" by adulthood, when actually as few as 2.5% of youth who identify as trans in childhood (including those who never receive transition-related care) go on to later identify as cisgender (Olson et al., 2022); and
- (6) misinformation about the etiology or "cause" of trans identity—such as claims that trans identity is a "social contagion" spread among youth with poor preexisting mental health, which have been thoroughly debunked (e.g., Ashley, 2020; Bauer et al., 2022; Coalition for the Advancement and Application of Psychological Science, 2021; Restar, 2020); among several others.

Importantly, much (though far from all) of this misinformation focuses on transgender youth, weaponizing "concern" for the welfare of children to advance transphobic ideas (Elster, 2022).

As I have previously discussed (Billard, 2023), much of this misinformation enters public discourse via "mainstream" media sources that are "invested with various forms of social, cultural, political, and economic power" (p. 237). Misinformational claims such as those listed above appear frequently in feature articles and op-eds in The New York Times and The Atlantic, with a consistent stable of misinformation-peddling authors including, among others, Jesse Singal and Abigail Schrier; in prime-time segments on news programs like 60 Minutes; in best-selling popular press book like Schrier's Irreversible Damage: The Transgender Craze Seducing Our Daughters and Helen Joyce's ironically named Trans: When Ideology Meets Reality; and on some of the country's most popular podcast, like The Joe Rogan Experience, which audio streaming service Spotify paid approximately \$200 million for an exclusive licensing deal. They also find purchase online, where they are spread by figures with large online followings, like Chaya Raichik (known by the username Libs of TikTok), Ben Shapiro, and Matt Walsh - and, perhaps more surprisingly, author J. K. Rowling and technology investor Elon Musk - through public Facebook, TikTok, Twitter, and YouTube pages. Moreover, in an ongoing content analysis project I am undertaking with a research team composed of scholars at Northwestern University and the University of Washington, we have found that far right political actors like the Alliance Defending Freedom, Concerned Women for America, and Prager U, among others, paid to run advertisements containing significant transgender health misinformation on Meta-owned platforms. These advertisements, which Meta classifies as sponsored posts relating to "social issues, elections, or politics," represent well-resourced efforts to ensure the wider spread of transgender health misinformation with the clear and express intention of justifying anti-transgender policies.

The effects of this misinformation are wide-ranging. Of course, as health misinformation, it has serious negative consequences for transgender people's health. Research has shown that living in a jurisdiction considering discriminatory legislation has negative impacts on trans people's mental health - ranging from increases in anxiety to increases in suicidal ideation - as does exposure to prejudicial media content (DuBois et al., 2023; Gonzales et al., 2022; Hughes et al., 2021; Hughto et al., 2021; Kidd et al., 2021; Park et al., 2021; Tebbe et al., 2022). Exposure to health misinformation makes parents more likely to dismiss their children's expressed needs for transition-related care and to withhold access to care providers (Ashley, 2019; Dubin et al., 2019; Shield, 2007). Care providers themselves are also often influenced by misinformation, making them unwilling to provide adequate or affirming care to trans patients, which in turn diminishes trans people's health outcomes

(e.g., Cicero et al., 2019; Johnson et al., 2020). However, health misinformation does not only have health consequences. It also, as the HHR framework suggests, has political consequences.

When transgender health misinformation is mobilized for political ends, it motivates anti-transgender policy and influences individual-level attitudes, opinions, and behaviors. For example, former President Donald Trump employed misinformation about the costs of transition-related care to motivate his decision to ban transgender servicemembers from the U.S. armed forces - a move that would have expelled 15,000 transgender people from their jobs and one that attempted to set a legal precedent for employment discrimination against trans people in the federal government (Billard, 2024). In the case of the SAFE law that opened this essay, the law was motivated by a coordinated disinformation campaign by supporters of the bill drawing on several types of misinformation listed above, including claims that the care provided to trans youth constitutes unethical experimentation on children's developing bodies, that trans youth are likely to desist in adulthood and so providing them "irreversible" care as youth is unethical, and that the costs of providing transition-related care is a burden on insurers and the state. This disinformation campaign obviously succeeded in getting the legislation passed, but it did several other things, as well. In essentially outlawing transition-related care, it made it impossible to receive the care necessary to receive legal name and gender-marker changes (including on federal documents); it increased the risk of exposure to discrimination in housing, employment, education, and public accommodations; and it laid the groundwork for further legislation targeting trans people both within Arkansas and in other states. The campaign to pass the law also introduced misinformation into public conversation, likely increasing or strengthening prejudicial attitudes, discriminatory public opinion, and trans-antagonistic intended political behaviors.

Conclusion

Mis- and disinformation are generally understood as being regrettably central to processes of contemporary political communication across the globe (e.g., Freelon & Wells, 2020). However, studies of health misinformation and studies of political misinformation have largely remained siloed from one another, only overlapping to the extent that scholars of each share interest in identifying the mechanics of misinformation flow and effects (e.g., Donovan, 2020; Vraga et al., 2019). In emphasizing the political part of what could easily be looked at as simply health misinformation, the case of anti-transgender misinformation makes clear that health misinformation and political misinformation intersect in important ways. Moreover, it emphasizes how ostensibly apolitical arenas of society (including, but beyond health) are increasingly imbricated with the political – particularly as far right actors wage war on social and cultural progress wherever it appears through the coercive power of the state - meaning that various forms of misinformation in society are being taken up as political misinformation. In the health context this essay focuses on, the HHR framework provides useful theoretical tools for linking health and politics, illustrating how and why health misinformation matters in and for institutional politics.

Furthermore, the turn to a rights-based approach to health represented by the HHR framework dovetails neatly with an emergent rights-based approach to misinformation. As legal experts Deirdre Mulligan and Daniel Griffin (2018) influentially argued on the basis of the United Nations Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights, misinformation is best understood as an issue of the "right to truth," which is "increasingly recognized in human rights law as both an individual and collective right" (p. 558). In health-specific contexts, misinformation has also been articulated as an issue of the inalienable "right to health" to the extent that misinformation influences policies, practices, and individual behaviors in ways that are detrimental to individual and collective health (Abrusci et al., 2020). Misinformation, then, deprives people of their rights to truth, to health, to nondiscrimination, to safety, and so on. As the HHR framework makes clear, health misinformation specifically deprives trans people (and in particular, trans youth) of the variety of other rights entangled in the right to truth. In recognizing that health misinformation is political misinformation, political communication scholars can better attend to the role of media, technology, and communication in structuring the human rights due to all people.

Acknowledgement

Lectures previewing the ideas presented here were delivered to the Information School at the University of Washington, the Institute of Communications Research at the University of Illinois, Urbana-Champaign, and the Institute for Sexual and Gender Minority Health and Wellbeing at Northwestern University. Thank you to the audiences at those lectures whose insightful questions and comments helped further refine my arguments.

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the author(s).

Funding

The research for this essay was supported by an award from the William T. Grant Foundation's Scholars Program.

Notes on contributor

Thomas J Billard is an Assistant Professor in the School of Communication and, by courtesy, the Department of Sociology at Northwestern University. They are the founder and Executive Director of the Center for Applied Transgender Studies, author of Voices for Transgender Equality: Making Change in the Networked Public Sphere (Oxford University Press, 2024), and editor (with Silvio Waisbord) of Public Scholarship in Communication Studies (University of Illinois Press, 2024).

References

Abrusci, E., Dubberley, S., & McGregor, L. (2020). An "infodemic" in the pandemic: Human rights and covid-19 misinformation. In C. Ferstman & A. Fagan (Eds.), Covid-19, law and human rights: Essex Dialogues. University of Essex. https://doi.org/10.5526/xgeg-xs42_036

Ashley, F. (2019). Puberty blockers are necessary, but they don't prevent homelessness: Caring for transgender youth by supporting unsupportive parents. The American Journal of Bioethics, 19(2), 87-89. https://doi.org/10.1080/15265161.2018.1557277

Ashley, F. (2020). A critical commentary on 'rapid-onset gender dysphoria'. Sociological Review, 68 (4), 779-799. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038026120934693



- Baker, K., & Restar, A. (2022). Utilization and costs of gender-affirming care in a commercially insured transgender population. Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 50(3), 456-470. https://doi. org/10.1017/jme.2022.87
- Bauer, G. R., Lawson, M. L., & Metzger, D. L. (2022). Do clinical data from transgender adolescents support the phenomenon of "rapid onset gender dysphoria"? Journal of Pediatrics, 243, 224-227. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpeds.2021.11.020
- Belkin, A. (2015). Caring for our transgender troops the negligible cost of transition-related care. New England Journal of Medicine, 373(12), 1089-1092. https://doi.org/10.1056/nejmp1509230
- Billard, T. J. (2023). "Gender critical" discourse as disinformation: Unpacking TERF strategies of political communication. Women's Studies in Communication, 46, 235-243. https://doi.org/10. 1080/07491409.2023.2193545
- Billard, T. J. (2024). Voices for transgender equality: Making change in the networked public sphere. Oxford University Press.
- Cicero, E. C., Reisner, S. L., Silva, S. G., Merwin, E. I., & Humphreys, J. C. (2019). Health care experiences of transgender adults. Advances in Nursing Science, 42(2), 123-138. https://doi.org/10. 1097/ans.0000000000000256
- Coalition for the Advancement and Application of Psychological Science. (2021). CAAPS position statement on rapid onset gender dysphoria (ROGD). https://www.caaps.co/rogd-statement
- Coleman, E., Radix, A. E., Bouman, W. P., Brown, G. R., de Vries, A. L. C., Deutsch, M. B., Ettner, R., Fraser, L., Goodman, M., Green, J., Hancock, A. B., Johnson, T. W., Karasic, D. H., Knudson, G. A., Leibowitz, S. F., Meyer-Bahlburg, H. F. L., Monstrey, S. J., Motmans, J., Nahata, L. . . . Arcelus, J. (2022). Standards of care for the health of transgender and gender diverse people, version 8. International Journal of Transgender Health, 23(sup1), S1-S259. https://doi.org/10.1080/26895269. 2022.2100644
- Donovan, J. (2020). Concrete recommendations for cutting through misinformation during the COVID-19 pandemic. American Journal of Public Health, 110(S3), S286-87. https://doi.org/10. 2105/AJPH.2020.305922
- Dubin, S., Lane, M., Morrison, S., Radix, A., Belkind, U., Vercler, C., & Inwards-Breland, D. (2019). Medically assisted gender affirmation: When children and parents disagree. Journal of Medical Ethics, 46(5), 295–299. https://doi.org/10.1136/medethics-2019-105567
- DuBois, L. Z., Puckett, J. A., Price, S. F., Kuehn, K., Lash, B., Walker, T., Holt, N. R., Ralston, A. L., Huit, T. Z., Miles, M., Volk, S., Capannola, A., Tipton, C., Hope, D. A., Mocarski, R., & Juster, R.-P. (2023). The impact of sociopolitical events on transgender people in the US. Bulletin of Applied Transgender Studies, 2, 1-26. https://doi.org/10.57814/SDX3-7Y41
- Elster, M. (2022). Insidious concern: Trans panic and the limits of care. TSQ: Transgender Studies Quarterly, 9(3), 407-424. https://doi.org/10.1215/23289252-9836064
- Freelon, D., & Wells, C. (2020). Disinformation as political communication. Political Communication, 37(2), 145-156. https://doi.org/10.1080/10584609.2020.1723755
- Gonzales, G., Tran, N. M., & Bennett, M. A. (2022). State policies and health disparities between transgender and cisgender adults: Considerations and challenges using population-based survey data. Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law, 47(5), 555-581. https://doi.org/10.1215/03616878-9978117
- Gruskin, S., Mills, E. J., & Tarantola, D. (2007). History, principles, and practice of health and human rights. The Lancet, 370(9585), 449-455. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(07)61200-8
- Gruskin, S., & Tarantola, D. (2010). Health and human rights. In M. J. Selgelid & T. Pogge (Eds.), Health rights (pp. 122–177). Routledge.
- House of Representatives Judiciary Committee. (2023). The dangers and due process violations of 'gender-affirming care'. U.S. House of Representatives. https://judiciary.house.gov/committeeactivity/hearings/dangers-and-due-process-violations-gender-affirming-care
- Hughes, L. D., Kidd, K. M., Gamarel, K. E., Operario, D., & Dowshen, N. (2021). "These laws will be devastating": Provider perspectives on legislation banning gender-affirming care for transgender adolescents. Journal of Adolescent Health, 69(6), 976-982. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth. 2021.08.020



- Hughto, J. M. W., Pletta, D., Gordon, L., Cahill, S., Mimiaga, M. J., & Reisner, S. L. (2021). Negative transgender-related media messages are associated with adverse mental health outcomes in a multistate study of transgender adults. *LGBT Health*, 8(1), 32–41. https://doi.org/10.1089/lgbt. 2020.0279
- Inwards-Breland, D. J., Karrington, B., & Sequeira, G. M. (2021). Access to care for transgender and nonbinary youth: Ponder this, innumerable barriers exist. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 175(11), 1112–1114. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2021.2068
- Johnson, A. H., Hill, I., Beach-Ferrara, J., Rogers, B. A., & Bradford, A. (2020). Common barriers to healthcare for transgender people in the U.S. Southeast. *International Journal of Transgender Health*, 21(1), 70–78. https://doi.org/10.1080/15532739.2019.1700203
- Kidd, K. M., Sequeira, G. M., Paglisotti, T., Katz-Wise, S. L., Kazmerski, T. M., Hillier, A., Miller, E., & Dowshen, N. (2021). "This could mean death for my child": Parent perspectives on laws banning gender-affirming care for transgender adolescents. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 68(6), 1082–1088. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2020.09.010
- Kimberly, L. L., Folkers, K. M., Friesen, P., Sultan, D., Quinn, G. P., Bateman-House, A., Parent, B., Konnoth, C., Janssen, A., Shah, L. D., Bluebond-Langner, R., & Salas-Humara, C. (2018). Ethical issues in gender-affirming care for youth. *Pediatrics*, 142(6), e20181537. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2018-1537
- Mann, S. (2021). Transgender employment and gender marker laws. *Labour Economics*, 73, 102072. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.labeco.2021.102072
- Mann, J. M., Gostin, L., Gruskin, S., Brennan, T., Lazzarini, Z., & Fineberg, H. V. (1994). Health and human rights. *Health and Human Rights*, 1(1), 6–23. https://doi.org/10.2307/4065260
- Marks, S. M. (2006). Global recognition of human rights for lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender people. *Health and Human Rights*, 9(1), 33–42. https://doi.org/10.2307/4065388
- Mulligan, D., & Griffin, D. S. (2018). Rescripting search to respect the right to truth. *Georgetown Law Technology Review*, 2, 557–584.
- Olson, K. R., Durwood, L., Horton, R., Gallagher, N. M., & Devor, A. (2022). Gender identity 5 years after social transition. *Pediatrics*, 150(2), e2021056082. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2021-056082
- Padula, W. V., Heru, S., & Campbell, J. D. (2016). Societal implications of health insurance coverage for medically necessary services in the U.S. transgender population. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 31(4), 394–401. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11606-015-3529-6
- Park, B. C., Das, R. K., & Drolet, B. C. (2021). Increasing criminalization of gender-affirming care for transgender youths—A politically motivated crisis. *JAMA Pediatrics*, 175(12), 1205–1206. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapediatrics.2021.2969
- Restar, A. J. (2020). Methodological critique of Littman's (2018) parental-respondents accounts of "rapid-onset gender dysphoria". *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 49(1), 61–66. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-019-1453-2
- Rew, L., Young, C. C., Monge, M., & Bogucka, R. (2021). Review: Puberty blockers for transgender and gender diverse youth—a critical review of the literature. *Child and Adolescent Mental Health*, 26(1), 3–14. https://doi.org/10.1111/camh.12437
- Shield, S. (2007). The doctor won't see you now: Right of transgender adolescents to sex reassignment treatment. *NYU Review of Law & Social Change*, 31, 361–433.
- Singh, A. A. (2013). Transgender youth of color and resilience: Negotiating oppression and finding support. Sex Roles, 68(11–12), 690–702. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-012-0149-z
- Suess Schwend, A. (2020). Trans health care from a depathologization and human rights perspective. *Public Health Reviews*, 41(1), 3. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40985-020-0118-y
- Tebbe, E., Simone, M., Wilson, E., & Hunsicker, M. (2022). A dangerous visibility: Moderating effects of antitrans legislative efforts on trans and gender-diverse mental health. *Psychology of Sexual Orientation and Gender Diversity*, 9, 259–271. https://doi.org/10.1037/sgd0000481
- Vraga, E. K., Kim, S. C., & Cook, J. (2019). Testing logic-based and humor-based corrections for science, health, and political misinformation on social media. *Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media*, 63(3), 393–414. https://doi.org/10.1080/08838151.2019.1653102



Weinand, J. D., & Safer, J. D. (2015). Hormone therapy in transgender adults is safe with provider supervision: A review of hormone therapy sequelae for transgender individuals. Journal of Clinical & Translational Endocrinology, 2(2), 55-60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcte.2015.02.003

Winter, S., Settle, E., Wylie, K., Reisner, S., Cabral, M., Knudson, G., & Baral, S. (2016). Synergies in health and human rights: A call to action to improve transgender health. The Lancet, 388(10042), 318-321. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(16)30653-5